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The meeting wa, galled to order at 10.20 a.m.

AGENDA ITEM 1301 PERSONNEL QUESTIONS (gontinued)

(b) RESPECT FOR THE PRIVILEGES AND IMMUNITIES OF OFFICIALS OF THE UNITED NATIONS
AND THE SPECIALIZED AGENCIES AND RELATED ORGANIZATIONS (continued)
(A/C.5/44/11)

1. Mr. FLEISCHHAUEB (Under-Sacretary-General, The Legal Counsel) introduced the
Secretary-General" report (document A/C.5/44/11) on respect for the privileges and
immunities of officials of the United Nations and the specialized agencies and
related organizations, which covered the period from 1 July 1988 to 30 June 1989
and was presented on behalf of the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination.

2. Under the Charter of the United Nations, it was recognized that officials of
the Organization must enjoy such privileqes and immunities as were necessary for
the independent exercise of their func~\ons. That basic provision had subsequently
been developed, so that privileges and ilvnunities were now extended to officials
throuqhout the United Nations system. At a time when the United Nations and o~her

organizations were beinq entrusted by thei.' Member States with important new
responsibilities, inclUding peace-keeping oporations and activities in the
economic, humanitarian, ecological and other fields, respect for such privileges
and immunities continued to be of the utmost importance, and it was in that spirit
that the General Assembly had, at its forty-third session, urqed that they be
scrupulously respected.

3. The report of the Secretary-General devoted particular attention to cases of
arrest, detention ~nd abduction of officials. The number of such cases,
particularly those involving staff member. of the United Nations Relief and Works
Aqency for Palest.ine Refuqees in the Near East (UNRWA), had remained extremely high
durinq the reportinq period, and the Middle East had constituted an area of major
concern. The still uncertain fate of Lieutenant-Colonel William Hiqqins had served
to hiqhlight the seriousness of the situation, as had one additional case which
occurred after the reporting period. On 18 October 1989, Israeli security forces
entered an UNRWA distribution centre in the Gaza Strip and examined official
files. Staff members who protested aqainst that actiun were forcibly arrested, and
one of them was ba~ly assaulted. Meanwhile, the United Nations and other
organizations con':inued to encounter serious difficulties both in securinq access
to arrested or detained officialS and in obtaininq adequate and timely information
on the reasons for their arrest or detention.

4. Detailed information reqardinq cases of arrest, detention, abduc~ion or loss
of life was contained in paraqraphs 8, 9, 10, 12 and 13, and annex 11 of the
report. Annex I provided a consolidated list of staff mem~ers under arrest and
dLtention or missinq, at 30 June 1989, with respect to whom the United Nations, its
specialized aqencies and relate~ orqanizations had been unable to exercise fully
their right of protection. I~~idents similar to those concerning staff members of
the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), referre~ to in
paragraph 13, had recently also occurred in connection with three staff member~ O£
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the Int.rn~tional Labour Organilation. A t.am of four offici, .., had, how.v.r,
finally b••n grant.d .cc••• , on 8 S.pt.mb.r 1989, to M•• Gu.n.t M.bJ'atu, who•• c•••
wa. m.ntion.d in ann.x 11, paragraph 5, of the r.port. It had, ind••d, ••• re.ult
of p.r.ilt.nt effort., inclUding tho•• of the .t.ff unionl, b••n pOllibl. to
.chi.v. t~. r.l•••• of m.ny It.ff m.mb.rl pr.viously r.port.d ., b.ing under .rr.st
or d.t.ntion.

5. With r.g.rd to tr.vel r.,~rictionl, th.r. h.d b••n no improv.ment in the
litu.tion with r.g.rd to the offici~l tr.vel of c.rt.in UNRWA .nd UNCTAD st.ff
m.mb.r, into .nd out of the W.st Bank and the Gala Strip. M.anwhil., r.strictions
impol.d by I.he Unit.d St.t.s .uthoritiel on tr.v.l b.yond a 2S-mil. radius of
Columbul Circl., N.w York, by Itaff m.mber. of particul.r nationaliti'l had been
.xt.nd.d t~ non-official travel of n.tionals of Chin.. Such dilcrimin.tory
tr.atm.nt of Itatf memb.rl on the balil of th.ir na~ion~lity ran count.r to the
conc.pt of the international civil s.rvic., and it was t;o b. hoped that current
improv.m.ntl in the int.rnational political clim~t. would l.ad to the prompt
lifting of thol' r'ltrictionl.

6. D'lpite the inlilt.nce of the Secretary-G.n.ral that attemptl by certain
M.mb.r Stat.1 to tax the l.l.ri.1 of It.ff memb.rl of th.ir nationality w.r.
incomp~tibl. with .xilting int.rn.tion.1 inltrum.ntl, th.r. h.d be.n n.w inst.nces
of luch att.mpt. during the r.porting p.~iod, .1 indic.t.d in p.r.gr.phl 17 to 21
of the S.cr.t.ry-G.n.ral'. r.port.

7. Cal•• of dilreg.rd for the privileg., and immuniti., of offici.ll continued to
b. clol,ly monitor.d, with th. United N.tion, S.curi~y Co-ordin.tor ,erving .s a
foc.l point for the .xchang. of r.levant inform.tion. Th. S.cr.t.ry-Gencr.l and
the .x.cutive h••d' of the org.nil.tionl concern.d h.d int.rv.ned p.rson.lly wh.r.
the litu.tion 10 r.quired. It wal el.enti.1, if org.niz.tion. of the 'yltem w.re
to function prop.rly, th.t .11 M.mber St.tel r.fr.in from action impeding It.ff
m.mb.rl in the p.rform.nc. of th.ir function. and that the It.ff of the Unit.d
Nation••nd the oth.r org.nizationl conc.rn.d Itrictly comply, while p.rforming
luch functions, with the oblig.tionl r.lulting from the relevant Itaff regul.tions
.nd rul.l.

8. Mr, GEBREMEDHiN (Ethiopi.) s.id th.t his country fully Ih.r.d the
S.cr.tary-G.n.ral's conc.rn for the laf.ty and I.curity of Itaff and had fully
co-oper.t.d with him in th.t r.gard. It ha~ ev.n, in r.lponl. to his .pp.al.,
r.l.al.d individuals guilty of .ct. incompatible with th.ir Itatus as intern.tional
civil I.rvants. The r.l.as. in June 1989 of an Ethiopi.n staff member of the
Offi~~ of the United N.tions High Commilsion.r for Refug.e. was • further example
~t luch co-op.ration. How.v.r, not. should b. tak.n, wh.n urging that Member
Stat•• r'lpect the privil.g•• and immunitie. ot Officials, of the n.ed for Itaff
IRPmb.rl to uphold the principlll of the Charter and to abide by the St.ff
Regul.tion. and Rul.~.

9. Mr. Telfamariam Z~ggae had been .entenced to life imprisonm.nt on charge. of
'Ipionage. N.v.rtheles., h~ had be.n allowed vi.it. by member. of his family and
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Secretariat officials and had been provided with medical services. The last
sentence of annex 11, paragr4ph 3, of the Secretary-Ganeral's report was
misleadingl a meeting with the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Resources
Management had been arranged, but the Ethiopl&n authorities were informed by the
Economic Commission for Africa that it would not be possible to fit the meeting
into the Assistant Secretary-General's schedule. The repeated use of the phrase
"under detention" was unacceptable to his Government I Mr. Zeggae had been found
guilty of the charges against him by due process of law. The Secretary-General had
been fully informed of the situation in a note dated 27 August 1981. Nith regard
to the doplor&ble incident reported in annex 11, paragraph 4, of tho
Secretary-General's report, his country's Ministry of Foreign Affairs had at no
stage received any communication from the United Nations.

10. His delegation reserved the right to offer further clarification of related
issues upon receipt of instructions from its Government.

AGENDA ITEM 1261 ADMINISTRATIVE AND BUDGETARY CO-ORDINATION OF THE UNITED NATIO~S

WITH THE SPECIALIZED AGENCIES AND THE INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY

(a) REPORT OF TH~ ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON ADMINISTRATIVE AND BUDGETARY QUESTIONS
(A/44/711 and Add.1)

11. Mr. MSELLE (Chairman of the Advisory Committee on Administrative and Budgetary
Questions) said that the Advisory Committee, in accordance with the procedure
introduced in 1982, was SUbmitting statistical material on various SUbjects
addressed in its biennial detailed reports. The regular budgets of the United
Nations, the speciali.ea agencies and the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)
for 1990 would amount to $2,306,839,721. In addition, assessments for
peace-keeping operations, which totalled $720.7 million in 1989, were likely to
approach $770 million. The decrease (by 1,132) in the number of established posts
was largely related to the current reform process. Paragraph 9 of the Advisory
Committee's report indicated the amount contributed by the regular bUdgets to the
support costs of technical co-operation activities. Regular programmes of
technical co-operation in 1990 would amount to a total of $380,116,800, of which
the bulk would be provided under the regular budget of the World Health
Organization.

12. The total number of staff, indicated in the table under paragraph 10, amounted
to 50,264 although, as a result of the application of different criteria, there
were 54,006 participants in the Joint Staff Pension Fund. He drew the Committee's
attention to table E, in the light of the likelihood that the United Nations
Working Capital Fund would be the SUbject of SUbsequent discussions. The amount
~hown for that Fund ($100,000), related only to the regular budget and excluded
peace-keeping operations. If peace-keeping operations were to be included, the
percentages shown in the final columns of tabls E, in respect of the United
Nations, would be considerably smaller. As indicated in table G, the total of all
contributions outsta~ding to the United Nations as of 30 September 1989 was quite
substantial.
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13. The procedure endorsed by t~e General Assembly allowed the Advisory Committee
to submit studies of special topics as necessary. Document A/44/711/Add.l
concerned the relationship between the World Food Programme (WFP), IAO and the
United Nations. The Advisory Committee had submitted its recommendations to the
Committee on Food Aid Policies and Programmes of WFP, as well as to the General
Assembly. It intended to pursue the subject further and to report to the General
Assembly as necessary.

AGENDA ITEMS 123 AND 1241 PROPOSED PROGRAMME BUDGET FOR THE BIENNIUM 1990-1991 AND
PROGRAMME PLANNING (continued) (A/44/3, A/44/6/Rev.l, A/44/7 and Corr.1 and 2,
A/44/16)

First reading (contJn~)

Section 27. PubliC information (A/44/329 and Add.l~ A/44/433 and Add.ll
A/C.S/44/CRP.3)

14. Mr. BAUDOT (Director, Programme Planning and Budget Division) s~id that the
budget proposals for section 27 differed from the revised estimates approved by the
General Assembly at its forty-third session in that they called for the elimination
of the Bureau of Programme Operations and the Division for Committee Liaison and
Administrative Services, and the transfer to the Office oC the
Under-Secretary-General of the functions ~f the Executive Office and some of the
functions of the two eliminated units. The revised structure was depicted in the
figure accompanying paragraph 27.6 of the revised programme budget. The Committee
for Programme and Co-ordination (CPC) had called for a clear identification of the
unit dealing with the question of Pa1estinel it was the Central Programmes Unit in
the Radio Section of the Electronic ~agazines and Fe&tures Service. The Unit
concerned with anti-apartheid activities was in the same Service, and had a total
of 18 posts.

15. In response to a request from CPC, the S~cretariat ha~ provided information on
proposed priorities in document A/C.5/44/CRP.31 the volum- of resources associated
with highest-priority and low-priority activities was rou~l \y in line with the
Regulations and Rul,ss Governing Programme Planning. Th~ se~~ion contained the same
number of Hubprogrammes as in the previous biennium, b~~ the number of programme
elements had increased by one, since the old element 1.4 (Self-determination) had
been subdivided into programma element 1.4 (The stru~g~e against apartheid, The
question of Namibia and Palestine) and 1.5 (Self-determination and deco10nization).

16. A reduction of approximately 1 per cent in recurrent resources was proposed.
About $1.6 million in non-recurrent costs was requested, roughly half of that sum
to support the Africa RecQvery newsletter and the Qther half fQr the acquisitiQn Qf
computer equipment. Extrabudgetary reSQurces were estimated at $4.7 milliQn, Qf
wh!ch $3.4 million were for DevelQpment Forum and almQmt $1 mil1iQn represented
cQntributions from the hQst countries Qf United NatiQns infQrmation centres.
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17. The vacancy rate in the Department of Public Information was 1.5 per cent
overall, a 6 per cent vacancy rate in the Professional and higher category being
offset by a slight surplus of General Service staff.

18. Mr. MSELLE (Chairman of the Advisory Committee on Administrative and Budgetary
Questions) said that the Advisory Committee believed that there was room for
improvement in the presentation of information how resources within the Department
of Public Information were distributed among the various subprogrammes. Additional
information it had requested on that subject was presented in paragraph 27.5 of its
report.

19. Once again, the Advisory Committee had provided information, under the heading
of section 27, on pub~ic information resources under other sections of the budget.
In total, they amounted to roughly $15.2 million and 63 posts, as shown in the
table following paragraph 27.6 of the Committee's report. He pointed out that the
Advisory Committee had called on the Secretary-General to conduct a further review
of the consolidation of public information activities within the Department of
Public Information no later than 1992.

20. The Committee .discussed structural changes in the Department of Public
Information in paragraph 27.9. It noted that there was no accompanying description
of changes to programmes of activity under executive direction and management, and
hoped that that omission would be rectified in future submissions.

21. As indicated in paragraph 27.10, the Advisory Committee had accepted the
Secretary-General's requests for the production of Africa Recovery and the
information kit on African economic recovery.

22. The Advisory Committee did not feel that training in public speaking and
television presentation was a priority activity: if officials knew their subject,
they ought to be able to speak on it. Accordingly, it recommended a reduction of
$12,800, as detailed in paragraph 27.13.

23. As recorded in paragraphs 27.15 and 27.16, the Advisory Committee felt that
policy for the timely production of the Yearbook of the United Nations had not yet
been finalized. It noted that the Secretariat intended to undertake a
comprehensive review of the matter and report to the Committee on Information in
1991.

24. The Committee discussed Develcpment Forum in paragraphs 27.17 and 27.18, also
referring in that context to World Development, which was now being produced by
UNDP. It felt there was a need for the United Nations and UNDP to clarify the
respective roles and target audiences of those two publications.

25. The Advisory Committee had not, in its consideration of section 27, taken up
the related JIU reports (A/44/329 and 433).

I • ••
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26. Mr. MQHtHI (Chairman of the C~mmittee for Pro9ramme end Co-ordination) said
that over the past two years CPC had been deeply involved with the structure of the
Department of Public Information, its composition and allocation of resources, and
had made a number of recommendations on those sub'ectl. At its most recent
session, it h~d been particularly concerned with monitor~ng how the
Secretary-General had followed up on ita earlier recommendations. Thus it had
taken note of the real efforts made to improve the presentation of section 27. On
the other hand, it f\und that resources and activities were still being presented
in terms of administrative units inste~d of programmes and subprogrammes, in
contravention of rule 104.1 and regulation 3.6 of the Regulations and Rules
Governing Programme Planning. Accordingly, it recommended that efforts should be
made to present programmes of activity on the basis of programmes.

27. CPC had noted some omissions in priority orientations under the section,
notably in respect of peace and security, self-determination and decolonization,
the problems of development - especially the debt question - Namibia, apartheid,
Palestine and hum~n rights. Fortunately, the Department had now provided some
details of its structure and its priorities were beginning to become clearer. CPC
recommended simply that when the structure of the Department was formalized,
improvements in the reflection of priorities should be actively pursued.

28. Language being the vehicle of communication, linguistic diversity within the
Department was most important. CPC therefore stressed the need to strengthen radio
programmes in Portuguese, Outch-Papiamento and French Creole. It recommended
caution in the transfer of resources within the Department in order to avoid
adverse effects on programme execution.

29. Geographical balance within the Department was most i'nportant. Concrete
expression needed to be given to assurances previOUSly oftered in that regard,
especially where senior posts were concerned.

30. The comments made by CPC in paragraph 267 of its report, on the subject of
information centres, needed to be read in con' unction with the recommendation it
made in paragraph 19. Resources must be allocated 'udiciously among the various
I

centres.

31. Information provided by the Secretariat in document A/C.5/44/CRP.3 had
remedied the lack of information on priorities under section 27 on which CPC had
commented in paragraph 268 of its report.

32. CPC recommended approval of the programme narrative for section 27, subject to
an anderutanding spelled out in paragraph 269 of its report. The Secretariat
needed to systematize its follow-up of recommendations concerning the Department of
Public Information.

33. Mr. GUPTA (India) said that the implementation of resolution 41/213 had had
adverse consequences in a number of casei, inclUding the manner in which the
Department of Public Information was being restructured. His delegation did not
oppose restructuring of the Department on principle, merely the manner in which it

I • ••
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was being done. In most other cases, the staff reductions call~ . for by the Group
of High-level Intergovernmental Experts had been accomplished through attritionl in
the Department of Public Information there had been wholesale redeployments and
transfers of staff and responsibilities. The reorganization was not consistent
with the mandates given to the United Nations. For example, roughly half the
mandates in the medium-term plan were concerned with economic development, ~nd a
further 20 per cent with social d9velopment. Under section 27, however, they were
co\'ered in a single programme which also embraced activities such as human rights
and ~4saster relief. The structure of tho Department should reflect the mandates
qiven to the Organiza~ion in the fields of economic and social development.
According to the organizational chart in annex III to document A/C.5/44/CRP.3, one
section nnder the Communications and Project Management Di~ision was responsible
for economic and social development and human rights programmes. Why were human
rights not treaeed separately? As the Joint Inspection Unit had noted in its
report (A/44/433, para. 201), the reorganization of the Dep8~tment appeared to have
replaced one form of incoherence ~ith another.

34. In conclusion, he andorsed the Advisory Committee's recommendation against
approval of the funds requested for training in pUblic speaking.

35. Mr. ETUKEj (Uganda) endorsed the comments by the representative of Indial his
delegation hod always made its position clear on the restructuring of the
Department of Public Information, not in a spirit of criticism but to help the
Department in the restructuring process.

36. At its forty-third session the General Assembly had approved 18 posts for the
anti-apartheid unit, but it was not clear wh ther those posts had been filled. His
delegation would like the Secretari~t to provide updated information on the human
and financial resources allocated to the unit. The General Assembly had also
endorsed the recommendation of CPC and ACABQ that a separate unit on Palestine
should be identified in the Information Products Division. In his introductory
remarks the Director of the Budget Division ~ad seemed to say that the unit had
been set up in the Electronic Magazines and Features Service. That would be a
source of concern tecause it would mean that a specific decision of the General
Assembly had not been properly addressed.

37, His delegation would also welcome information about what was being done to
increase the representation of the developing countries in the De~artment,

especially at senior levels, in accordance with recommendation J7 of the Group of
High-level Intergovernmental Experts. It appreciated the Department's work in
pUblicizing the Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development,
particularly its bimonthly pUblication of Africa Recoyery. It hoped that
sufficient resources would be allocated to that publication in the 1990-1991 work
programme,

38. The United Nations information centres played a critical role, especially in
the developing countries, At the forty-third session of the General Assembly there
had been intensive discussion of the number and distribution of the information

.I • ••
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centres; as the United Nations approached the 1990s and recognition ~f its
aChievements was increasing, the Secretariat must make every effort to enhance the
centres' performance, sUbject to the availability of resoueces. His delegation did
not believe, for example, that having one centre for two countries was the most
effective way of reaching people. It hoped that the Secretariat would give that
view some attention.

39. The JIU reports contained pertinent comments which should be construed not as
criticism but as an objective assessment of the results of the Department's
restructuring. Unfortunately the Secr.etary-General's responses covered only the
recommendations made in the JIU reports, disregarding other important issues
concerning which Member States needed responses from the Secretariat.

40. Mr. HILL (United States of America) reiterated his delegation's support for
the efforts of the Under-Secretary-General for Public Information to restructure
his Department. But it was concerned by the JIU conclusion that the restructuring
had not resulted in a substantial improvement. It hoped that the Secretariat would
provide a full response to that conclusion.

41. It was also a matter of concern that 150 DPI staff members remained
unassigned - a situation which must be corrected as soon as possible. The United
States delegation wished to know what tasks those staff members were currently
performing. Some of the posts could possibly be abolished.

42. His delegation strongly supported the ACABO recommendation that the review of
the consolidation of United Nations information activities should be completed by
no later than 1992 and it would like to know how that recommendation was being
implemented. It also agreed with the Advisory Committee's comments on the
continuing difficulties in publication of the Xearbook of the United Nations. The
further slippage in the publication schedule, despite provision of additional staff
resources and the decision to publish an abbreviated version, was particularly
distressing. The United States did not accept the Secretary-General's view that
resolution 40/252 constituted only a "recommendation" in that connection; it was a
decision of the General Assembly which should have been implemented. It also
agreed with ACABO that publication of Devel~~ment Forum should be reviewed,
especially with respect to a possible overlapping with the UNDP ~rld Development.
The Secretariat was requested to provide information concerning Development Forum,
such as recent trends in SUbscriptions and results of evaluations.

43. Paragraph 27.14 of the ACABO report indicated that telecommunications services
for DPI continued to be provided by B. Eichwald and Company. In view of the
financial regulations and rules concerning competitive bidding, his delegation
\rould like to know how long that company had ~rovided the services in question and
whether steps had been taken to open the contract to competitive bidding.

44. The United States delegation reiterated its strong reservations concerning the
Department's information activities on the question of Palest!:...... many of which
involved United Nations analysis of political developments in the region and were

1 •••
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not limited to reporting of United Nations activities. His delegation would not
request a recorded vote on the matter but that should not be taken to indicate any
change in its position of principle.

45. Mr. WO Gang (China) said that his delegation attached great importance to the
work of the Department of Public Information. It noted the significant
reorganization of the Department and hoped that the incorporation ~f the former
Bureau of Programme Operations and the Division for Committee Liaison and
Administrative Service ineo the Office of the Under-~acretary-Generalwould
facilitate the Department's executive direction and management and programme
co-ordination capacity. But it shared the Advisory Committee's concern that the
Secretary-General had not described the consequent changes to the programmes of
activity under executive direction and management.

46. The Secretary-General's proposal to convert 21 temporary posts to an
established basis should strengthen the Department's work and alleviate the impact
of the higher-than-average post reduction of 14 per cent. The principle of
equitable geographical distribution must be respected with regard to both post
~eductions and transfers of staff. In particular, the representation of the
developing countries in senior posts needed to be further improved.

47. The designation of priorities set out in the Secretary-General's note
(A/C.5/44/CRP.3) should facilitate a consensus on section 27. Several matters did
injeed warrant priority, such as peace and security, the struggle against
apartheid, and the questions of Namibia and Palestine. It was particularly
satisfying that the latter two questions were given separate listing and emphasis
in the programme budget. The Chinese delegation shared the view of many CFC
members that the Department should give more attention to the question of the
development of the developing countries. It was also concerned about the reduction
of resources for programme activities and the considerably increased programme
support costs. That trend was found in other sections as well and it must not be
allowed adversely to affect programme implementation.

48. Mr. RUSTICO (Benin) said that his delegation appreciated the Secretariat's
efforts, timid as they were, to carry out the CPC recommendations on the
restructuring of the Department of Public Information and it endorsed the views
just expressed by other delegations, in particular the delegation of Uganda.

49. Annex III of CRP.3 showed a Central Programmes Unit, which apparently produced
radio programmes on the important question of Palestine. His delegation would like
to know whether the Unit produced programmes on Palestine exclusively. If so, its
title should be changed to reflect the importance of the activity. The importance
which the United Nations attached to the question of Namibia, especially in the
present situation, was not apparent fr?m the documents before the Committee. It
was not sufficient to deal only wie. ~he elections in Namibia; other developments
would follow and they must receive d~e attention.
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50. The Secretariat had given many assurances concerning the geQgraphical
distributiQn Qf PQsts. especially at the seniQr level. His delegatiQn WQuld
welcQme an updated statement Qn the current situatiQn.

51. Mrs. INCERA (CQsta Rica) said that her delegatiQn was cQncerned abQut the
reductiQn prQpQsed in paragraph 27.32 Qf the budget dQcument in fellQwships fQr
brQadcasters and jQurnalists selected fQr the annual training prQgramme. That
measure WQuld adversely affect the disseminatiQn Qf infQrmatiQn abQut the United
NatiQns in pQQrer cQuntries which CQuld nQt affQrd tQ send cQrrespQndents tQ
New YQrk. Her delegatiQn WQuld like tQ knQw the reaSQns fQr and the size of the
prQpQsed reductiQn.

52. Subparagraph (ii) Qf the intermediate activities listed fQr subprQgramme
element 3.2 in the prQgramme narrative had exactly the same wQrding as
subparagraph (ii) Qf the intermediate activities listed fQr subprQgramme
element 3.2 Qf the DisseminatiQn DivisiQn under reSQurce requirements. That
indicated a duplication Qf programmes and misuse Qf human and material reSQurces.

53. Paragraph 27.51 Qf the prQpQsed prQgramme bUdget referred to an amount Qf
$30.600 fQr expert services in cQnnectiQn with productiQn Qf the 1990 Film and
Video CatalQgue. Her delegatiQn CQuld not understand why such an amount was needed
merely tQ update an existing publication. Furthermore, it shared the Advisory
Committee's lack Qf convictiQn of the need for the training sessions in public
speaking and television presentatiQn referred tQ in paragraph 27.25.

54. Mr. SHEK (Israel) requested the CQmmittee tQ note his delegatiQn's strong
reservations cQncerning DPI activities on the question of Palestine, a tQpic to
which it might return during the second reading.

55. Mr. UPTON (United Kingdom) said that his delegatiQn shared in the general
disappQintment that, despite making a big effQrt, the Department was still nQt yet
fully satisfying the CQncerns of Member States. In particular, the assurances
given tQ the Committee in 1988 concerning the backlQg in the publication of the
Yearbook Qf the United Nations had not been made gQQd. and the Secretariat's
responses tQ the Committee through ACABQ were less than satisfactQry. His
delegatiQn would like informatiQn on the progress which had in fact been made in
improving circulatiQn and sales and Qn the current staffing level of the unit
concerned. There must be more behind the difficulties than the Secretariat WQuld
have the CQmmittee believe. The Publications Board might be requested to submit a
report on the subject tQ the CQmmittee Qn Conferences. perhaps with a view to
transferring the publication of the Yearbook to CQnference and Library Services.

56. Mr. ABDULLAH (Iraq) said that the questiQn Qf Palestine warranted first
priQrity in the United Nations. Public informatiQn activities CQnnected with
Palestine must therefore receive due support, especially with respect to the
publication of bQQklets describing the activities of the ZiQnist entity and the
productiQn of audiQ-visual materials Qn the situatiQn Qf the Arab pQpulatiQn. His
delegatiQn also attached impQrtance to the anti-apartheid prQgrammes. which
required speedy implementation.
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57. Mr. LAOUARI (Algeria) said that his delegation supported the comments,
especially those of the representative of Uganda, concerning the representation of
developing countries in the Department. It also attached particular importance to
the public information activities arising from the decisions of the Committee on
the Exercise of the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian People.

58. Mr. BOUR (France) welcomed the Department's efforts to improve the
dissemination of information on United Nations activities in accordance with the
recommendation of the Group of High-level Intergovernmental Experts and the
improvement effected in press releases, especially those concerning the Fifth
Committee.

59. His country had always supported the restructuring of the Department and
maintained that it fell within the competence of the Secretary-General, but the
restructuring had not proved as easy as expected. The documents before the
Committee demonstrated that the Department's programme and structure were still
complex and hard to understand and that some important elements had not been taken
into account in the reorganization. However, the Department must be allowp.d
sufficient flexibility to adapt to the changing international situation.

60. Some of the JIU recommendations for further improvement in the structure and
operations of the Department and the United Nations information centres were being
implemented, and the Department must keep those recommendations in mind in the
future. Some of the negative results of the restructuring exercise were worrying,
in particular the situation of staff members whose posts had been eliminated but
who had not been reassigned. Given the Organization's financial difficulties, it
was unacceptable that a number of high-level staff members should not be usefully
~mp1oyed for such a long period. The situation indicated vacancy-management
shortcomings which must be corrected as soon as possible.

61. His delegation endorsed the comments concerning the backlog in the publication
of the Y~arbook of the United Nations and the requests for further information.

62. Mr. VAHER (Canada) said that DPI had a unique role to play as the main
interface between the United Nations and the world media and public and between the
Secretariat and Member States. The size of the requested appropriation attested to
the importance of activities under section 27. His delegation was disappointed,
however, by the proposed 14 per cent reduction in the number of posts in the
Department. That figure compared unfavourably with the average 12 per cent post
reduction targeted and did not take account of the growing public and media
interest, or the renewed faith of Member States, in the Organization.

63. His delegation was closely following the restructuring in DPI and believed
that the Secretary-General was directing that exercise in a manner consistent not
only with his prerogatives but also with the mandate and instructions of the
General Assembly and the recommendations of CPC. His delegation fully supported
the Secretary-General's programme budget proposals as modified by CPC. He had also
read the relevant reports of the Joint Inspection Unit with interest and was
pleased to note the Secretary-General's comments thereon (A/44/329/Add.1 and
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A/44/443/Add.l). Those comments reflected his delegation's own views and helped to
resolve the issues which had been raised in the JIU reports.

64. The Secretary-General's response in document A/C.5/44/CRP.3 to the requelts
e7.~ress9ri in the CPC report concernln~ the designation of priorities wal to be
~Gl~~m6d. His delegatiun endorsed the highest priority designations that had been
giv~~ tv flv8 programme elements but questioned the lowest priority designation
acco~de~ ~o programme element 3.4 (Visitors and public services) partiCUlarly in
view of the fact that pUblic tours had doubled in the past four years, clearly
making it necess_ry to enhance facilities and service3, including those for
children. Lastly, regarding capital expenditur~s, DPI was perhaps the one sector
in the Secretariat that above all needed advanced communications equipment in order
effectively to deliver its message to the world. Since existing facilities were
now well out of date, the purchase of new capital equipment was a matter of
priority and the cost could surely be absorbed without exceeding the amount
included in the programme budget outline.

65. Mr. TSOKODAXI (Zimbabwe~ agreed with the representatives of Uganda and India
that the Secretariat needed to provide precise information on the geographical
distribution of posts in OPI, as well as answers to the concerns expressed in
paragraphs 256 and 258 of the CPC report (A/44/16). Considering DPI's important
role in disseminating information about the situation in South Africa and Namibia
and on the anti-apartheid struggle, he would welcome clarification as t~ the
proposed staffing level in the anti-apartheid unit. Similarly, he woul~ appreciate
more information about action being taken by the Secretary-General to implement
paragraphs 1 (b) and (e) of General Assembly resolution 43/50 H.

66. Mr. MONGELLA (United Republic of Tanzania) said that his delegation associated
itself with the views of previous speakers ~.garding the strategic role of OPI in
promoting United Nations activities and efforts throughout the world and concerning
the importance, in that regard, of the current reorganization of the Oepftrtment.
It was particularly vital to strengthen OPI's information centres in the field.
The practice of extending the operations of certain centres to more than one
c~untry and of placing lome field centres under other United Nations agencies
created more pro~lems than it solved and reduced operational effectiveness. That
situation should be remedied as soon as possible. Like othe~ speakers, he would
welcome more information about rad~~ broadcasts to South Africa and about the
geographical distribution of posts in OPI, partiCUlarly at the higher levels. With
a more equitable composition, the Department would be able to draw upon
broader-based national experience and benefit from the wider regl~na1 sup~Jrt that
such a distribution of posts would create. He wondered whether ~dequate

consideration was being given to the need for greater linguistic diversit}, in radio
broadcasting and whether programmes were being transmitted in all the languages
that were expected to be covered. Lastly, more attention should be given by OPI in
its information activities to African development issues.
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67. Mr. MgBARNBTTE (Trinidad and Tobago) said that his delegation supported the
recommendations of the CPC on section 27 and welcomed the Secretary-Generalis
response to the requests expressed in the CPC report regarding the definition of
priority areas. He noted the Advisory Committee's observation in paragraph 27.Q of
its first report (A/44/7 and Corr.1 and 2) that the incorporation of posts within
DPI was not accompanied by a description of the consequent changes to the
programmes of activity under executive direction and management and he, too,
trusted that the omi.sion would be rectified in future submissions. There was
clearly room for improvement in the presentation of the programme budget _ oposals
under section 27, which did not reflect the totality of resources available for
public information activities.

68. With a view to improving programme execution, DPI's activities must be better
co-ordinated with those of the other United Nations public information organs and
more attention should be paid to annual training programmes for radio broadcasting,
to the DPI information centres and to making effective use of h\ghly skilled
staff. The recommendations of the Group of High-level Intergovernmental Experts
must be consistently applied under section 27, without causing any negative impact
on programmed activities. His delegation was seriously concerned by the criticisms
made in the JIU reports and would be grateful for a fuller response by the
Secretariat.

69. Mr, MONAYA!R (Kuwait) said that his delegation attached partiCUlar importance
to effective promotional activities under section 27 and therefore hOP9d that the
reorganization of DPI would be completed at the earliest possible date, Pri~rity,

in his view, should be given to such sensitive issues as the question of Palestine,
the struggle against apartheid, the independence of Namibia and human rights in
g8neral. Given the major role DPI had to play in promoting United Nations
activities and efforts throughout the world, he hoped that all delegations would
join in a consensus on the appropriation under section 27.

70, Ms, QOICOCHEA ESTENOZ (Cuba) said that her delegation shared the concerr.S
expressed by earlier speakers on such matters as the restructuring of DPI, the
designation of priorities, the presentation of the programml) budget proposals for
section 27 and, not lealt, the question of the representation of developing
countries in higher-level posts. With regard to subprogramme 1 (Promotional
services), she asked whether the resources requested for output (ii) of programme
element 1,1 would be tied to co-sponsorship of special events or might also be used
for other activities and whether the non-governmental organiZations concerned were
in consultative status, Programme element 1,3 should include outputs relating to
matters such as nuclear disarmament, the peaceful settlement of disputes and
non-interference in the internal affairs of States. In programme element 1,4, OPI
would do Well to contemplate outputs relating to an independent Namibia.
Concerning programme element 1.5, the provision of just one output did not reflect
the importance of the issue of self-dAtermination, Moreover, OPI should begin
planning activities in preparation for the International Decade for the Eradication
of Colonialism. Finally, programme element l.e should also cover of forts to
implement major instruments such as the International Convention on the Suppression
and Punishment of the Crime of Apartheid and the International Convention on the
Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination.
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71. Mr, KHANI (Syrian Arab Republic) said that his delegation supported the views
expressed by the representative of Kuwait, especially concerning the priority to be
given to the question of Palestine and the struggle against apartheid.

72. Mr, HAMEP~ (Libyan Arab Jamahiriya) agreed that priority should be given to
the anti-apartheid struggle, the question of Palest~ne and also to activities in
support of African economic recovery, Like other speakers, he was concerned about
the geogrophical distribution of posts in PPI, especially at the higher levels. In
addition to clarifying that matter, the Secretariat might wish to indicate whether
it was proposed to issue the publications described in annex 11 of document
A/C.5/44/CRP.3 in languages other than Bnglish, French and Spanish.

73. Mr, ETUKBT (Uganda) said that he wished to complain about PPI's coverage of
the statement he had made at the previous me~ting, during the first reading of
section 32, regarding the construction of additional conference facilities at Addis
Ababa. He would like the record to show that he was by no means satisfied with the
revised project timetable outlined in paragraph 6 of document A/C,5/44/7,

The meeting rose at 1,05 p,m.
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